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By David Tingley, Editor
It has been lovely in the past couple of weeks to see 
some sunshine, the daffodils and feel a little warmth too!

As spring presses on we aren’t short of things to tell 
you all about on these pages. 

This month we are very grateful to Kate Fleming, 
who goes inside on the family who must surely have the 
most Cuckfield Mayoral ‘blood’ inside it! The feature 
showcases numerous generations of one family, but if 
The Independent State of Cuckfield is to acheive its 
goal of 50 mayors standing later this year - they are going 
to need all residents of the village to consider it. Read this 
story by Kate on page 16, plus also see Ken Gregory’s 
column on page 23.

Cuckfield Parish Council has its regular newsletter 
printed on page 24 - do read this to catch up with what 
they are doing on your behalf. 

With Easter just around the corner, we have a lovely 
feature by resident Clare Pope on page 20. Clare, a baker 
by trade, shows us how to make an amazing chocolate 
Easter cake and get kids involved too. Sadly we ran 
out of space for whole the recipe - so I’ve posted the 
full article up online - see the link to our Cuckfield Blog. 
Thanks Clare for your contribution.

Something else that comes along with Easter - is 
the Cuckfield Walking Race - see our news story over 
the page and do get involved on 28th March if you can. 
Pictures of the annual event to follow next time. 

Holy Trinity Church shares its news with us on page 
29, as does the environmental group Cuckfield Local on 
page 28. 

The usual What’s On guide is at the back of the 
magazine on page 30. 

As ever, we are always grateful to our advertisers 
- who make the distribution of all this information 
possible. Do please use them, and tell them where you 
saw their name. 
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NEWS
We’d love to hear from groups, organisations and individuals  
about what’s happening locally. Include a photo if you can.  
Email your stories to editor@cuckfieldlife.co.uk

Walking Race and Easter Egg Hunt
The annual Independent State of Cuckfield Walking Race & Children’s 
Easter Egg Hunt takes place on Easter Monday, 28th March, in the 
Recreation Ground. 

The Walking Race starts and finishes in the Rec, with the course of 
approximately five miles going via Ansty, Deaks Lane and Whiteman’s 
Green. There is an entry fee of £2 per person and you must be at least 
16 years old to take part. Please register at the Recreation Ground 
from 9.30am. The first walker leaves the Rec at 10am. 

There are trophies and medals to be won for the men’s and 
women’s handicap race, the fastest man and woman, and the fastest 
senior walker which is open to those over 60. There are also the 
men’s and women’s team trophies awarded to the fastest combined 
time achieved by a team of three walkers. 

Walkers are invited to wear fancy dress and there are special prizes 
for the best outfits. While the walkers are out on the course, children 
are invited to join the annual Easter Egg Hunt, which starts at around 
10.30am. For more information, please contact Jim at the White 
Harte, or phone: 01444 413454, or email:independent_state_of_
cuckfield@hotmail.com. The current Mayor, Ken Gregory, is looking 
forward to seeing you on Easter Monday.
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Pre-school space seeds
Children at Cuckfield’s Norto5 Kidz Academy are 
preparing to become space biologists by growing seeds 
that have been into space.

In September last year, 2kg of rocket seeds were 
flown to the International Space Station (ISS) on Soyuz 
44S where they will have spent several months in 
microgravity before returning to Earth this month. The 
seeds have been sent as part of Rocket Science, an 
educational project launched by the RHS Campaign for 
School Gardening and the UK Space Agency. 

Norto5 Kidz Academy will be one of up to 10,000 
schools to receive a packet of 100 seeds from space, 
which they will grow alongside seeds that haven’t been 
to space and measure the differences over seven weeks. 
The children won’t know which seed packet contains 
which seeds until all results have been collected by the 
RHS Campaign for School Gardening and analysed by 
professional biostatisticians. 

Tracey Miller, supervisor of Norto5 Kidz Academy in 
Cuckfield says: “We are very excited to be taking part 
in Rocket Science. This experiment is a fantastic way of 
introducing science to young children.”

Rocket Science is just one educational project from 
a programme developed by the UK Space Agency to 
celebrate British ESA astronaut Tim Peake’s mission 
to the ISS and inspire young people to look into careers 
in STEM (science, technology, engineering and maths) 
subjects, including horticulture. 

Garden Fair comes to Cuckfield
A popular and long established Garden Fair is moving to 
a new venue.  

The Garden and Local Produce Fair, held for ten years 
at Summers Place in Billingshurst and last year at South 
Lodge Hotel, will be held on 19th May  in the grounds of 
Cuckfield Park thanks to the kind permission of Bryan 
and Sue Mayou.

The event will run from 10.30am to 3.30pm and will 
raise funds for the New Horizons Appeal on behalf of St 
Catherine’s Hospice.

Vistors can enjoy the chance to stock up on plants 
from many well known nurseries along with garden 
accessories, gifts and local produce. Lunches and teas 
will also be served. 

For more information contact: Suzanne Connor. Email 
suzanneconnor@stch.org.uk  or call 01293 447367.
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Pup pampering 
business launches
Cuckfield resident Caroline Denholm is starting a 
new business later this month. Caroline, who has 
lived in the village for 17 years, has decided to ditch 
her sales career in the ski travel industry in order to 
pursue her own dream. 

“After getting our Tibetan Terrier in 2014, I 
loved buying things for her but couldn’t believe 
how difficult it was to get well made quality pet 
products,” Caroline explained. “It is relatively easy 
to get the mass brand products, but these never 
seem to last very long and can be quite bland.”

Fernie’s Choice is a luxury online dog boutique 
business which will have a carefully selected 
product range with a ‘classic country feel’. 

The website will launch on 29th March but 
Caroline is also looking forward to being part of The 
Pop Up Boutique at The Talbot, where her store is 
expected to be open during May. 

After the website’s ‘go live’ date Fernie’s Choice 
web address will be www.fernieschoice.com
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Also central to the club’s philosophy is the concept 
of ‘all round well-being’. So, whilst calorie burn and 
cardiovascular fitness are important, so too are the 
development of core strength, functional strength, and 
flexibility. For that reason, members have access to a 
range of classes, each promoting a different combination 
of health benefits, including boot camps (outdoors), 
conditioning sessions (gym-based), kettlebell classes, 
yoga, pilates and a running club. In addition, the club 
provides access to personal training, sports massage, 
injury rehabilitation, nutritionists and spa treatments, to 
compete the well-being package.

Unlike some gyms and fitness clubs, Linear is totally 
transparent in its pricing. There are no joining fees and no 
contract. Memberships are available to suit all budgets 
and schedules, starting from £32 per month for a one-
session-a-week membership, up to £96 per month for an 
unlimited membership (www.linearfitness.com for more 
details). Sessions can also be bought in blocks of ten 
for £90, with the member able to take those sessions at 
any time. Sessions are completely flexible, enabling, for 
example, a one-a-week member to attend a boot camp 
one week and yoga the next.

What’s more, with Linear Health & Fitness offering 
readers of Cuckfield Life a free 5 day pass, there’s no 
excuse not to pop down and give it 
a try! Email info@linearfitness.com 
quoting AV01 (to be claimed by 30th 
April). 

The major refurbishment works at Linear Health and 
Fitness at Borde Hill Gardens are now complete and the 
club is fully open once again. The facilities on offer now 
include a reception area, gym, studio and treatment 
room, as well as brand new changing rooms and showers. 
And, of course, its location in one of Sussex’s loveliest 
country estates means that club members have unique 
access to acres of 
beautiful outdoor 
training space, as well 
as to extensive cross-
country running trails, 
plentiful free parking 
and an on-site café, 
all within a five minute 
drive of Cuckfield, 
Haywards Heath and 
Lindfield.

Yet exercising in a visually stunning and peaceful 
location is only one element of the club’s appeal. Every 
effort is also made to create a sociable and friendly 
atmosphere and to ensure that training sessions are 
varied and fun. And the small class sizes mean that 
instructors know all of their members by name and 
members get to know each other. This makes training 
at Linear an enjoyable social activity, as well as a proven 
means of delivering the health and lifestyle benefits of 
regular exercise.

Of course, everyone wants their training sessions 
to be enjoyable, and therefore sustainable, but they 
also want exercise programs that deliver results that 
will enable them to sustain hectic domestic, work and 
social lives. So, to ensure that every minute of training 
is productive, all activities at the club are instructor-led, 
whether it is PT-led boot camps, yoga teacher-led studio 
classes, or coach-led running sessions. With class sizes 
limited to a maximum of 12, there is time to ensure that 
exercises and advice are tailored to each member’s 
individual needs.

At Linear there are no joining fees  
and no contract

Free 5 day pass
oPEN foR BuSiNESS
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Marathon  darts returns
It’s back for another season. The ever popular Darts 
Marathon is being promoted once again by the Rotary 
Club of Cuckfield and Lindfield giving everyone an 
opportunity to raise money for charity. Now in its 
eighteenth year the objective is to raise another £15,000 
this year.

Anyone can take part. A team of six, either men, 
women or mixed, throws darts for an hour to see how 
many points can be scored. The team members will have 
obtained sponsorship at so much per thousand points or 
a single donation and at the end of the session the total 
amount of sponsorship and donations will be calculated. 
A good score is over 10,000 points. There are four of 
£100 each for the highest score for men, ladies and 
mixed team and the team raising the most sponsorship.

Members of the Rotary Club of Cuckfield and Lindfield 
will supervise each event – which can run until April. 
The team is expected to find its own venue and arrange 
the evening but the Rotarians will be happy to give 
suggestions of pubs and clubs welcoming the event.

The principal beneficiaries will continue to be St 
Peter and St James Hospice and Chestnut Tree House 
Children’s Hospice. 

If you would like to help us please raise a team or let us 
know which team you would like to sponsor. More details 
can be obtained by contacting The Rotary Club by email 
at sawyers365@btinternet.com . Also please visit:  
www.rotarysussex.org

Choral Concert for Marie Curie
Ardingly Choral Society has decided this year to raise 
funds for the Marie Curie Daffodil Appeal at the Society’s 
Spring Concert. It is ten years since Ardingly performed 
Creation and the choir will be joined as always by the 
Mid-Sussex Sinfonia in the magnificent surroundings of 
Ardingly College Chapel. This time the singers will all be 
displaying Marie Curie’s Daffodils!

The audience may well be familiar with the fine 
quartet of soloists. Mark Stone (Baritone) performs 
internationally and is making his first appearance with 
the choral society. Adrian Thompson (Tenor) first 
sang as a boy with Robert Hammersley (conductor) 
in a Promenade Concert in 1973 but this time he will 
be coming straight over from Glyndebourne where 
he will be rehearsing for his solo role in Wagner’s Die 
Meistersinger. Best known of all to Sussex will be 
Eloise Irving whose delightful young soprano voice has 
enchanted audiences many times, most recently in her 
combined concert with Dame Emma Kirkby last year. 
Jane Haughton (Alto) is also very well known by Ardingly 
audiences and those who sing with the various choirs 
she runs in West Sussex.

 This performance of Haydn’s Creation will be 
performed in Ardingly College Chapel on Sunday 10th 
April at 7.30pm. Tickets (£14, concessions £12) will be 
available from Carousel Music and from Michael Kershaw 
(01825 791241). 
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Cuckfield Interiors launches design service
By Fiona Evans
Like a lot of people I have always been interested in 
interior design. From an early age I was inspired by 
beautiful interiors, loved rich colours, enjoyed making 
home accessories and was aware of the change of 
mood created by a change in décor or light. Eventually 
I was encouraged to do something about my growing 
hobby when one by one our three teenage kids went 
off to university. I was proud of their achievements and 
just a bit envious that they were studying subjects they 
were interested in. I was facing an ‘empty nest’ and my 
husband encouraged me to take up the challenge of 
studying myself. 

Initially I studied Interior Design and Decoration at 
home by distance learning through Rhodec, an online 
college and once I achieved a diploma went to study full 
time at The London Metropolitan University for a year 
to top up my diploma to an honours degree. I loved it 
and really threw myself into the work developing my 
own eclectic industrial style. 

It was hard work but worth it when, after qualifying, 
Limited Editions Interior Design Consultants in 
Storrington offered me a branch of their successful 
business to run from my home in Cuckfield and I 
became an associate member of BIID (British Institute 
of Interior Design). 

That was six years ago 
and in that time I created 
visuals to show clients how 
their new interior would 
look, designed window 
treatments for some tricky 
spaces, compiled mood 
boards for whole interiors, 
designed and sourced 
furnishings. 

Now I feel ready to 
take up a new challenge 
with my new company 
Cuckfield Interiors, again working from home in Broad 
Street in Cuckfield.

Launched last month I hope to give people ideas 
about their living or work spaces, in their own style by 
compiling a brief, preparing mood boards, organising 
furnishings for normal or awkward spaces and helping 
them run a project if they wish. The first appointment 
is free and is just a chat with the potential client to help 
put together a brief. No project is too small.

www.cuckfieldinteriors.co.uk
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nature wall, exploring unexpected pockets of woodland 
wonder together, observing and taking part in some 
of the wood-making workshops, browsing a range of 
innovative woodland products and gifts and relaxing 
together for a picnic or wood-side barbecue.

All the above is included in the cost of a Wakehurst 
admission ticket, so visitors can also explore other areas 
of the woodland, botanic gardens and lakes.

Ed Ikin, Head of Horticulture and Landscape, said: 
“I’m very much looking forward to my first Wild Wood 
this year. At a time when woodland spaces such as  
these are in decline, Wild Wood celebrates why this 
great British habitat is important and needs to thrive 
whilst at the same time providing entertainment for all 
of the family.”

From 31st May – 3rd June, Wakehurst also hosts its 
‘May Half Term Adventure’ with activities focusing on 
‘Home Sweet Home’. Between 10.30am – 3.30pm daily, 
children can find out about some of nature’s wonderful 
builders and make their own mini bug hotel to give a 
home to wildlife. Cost £3 per participant. 

Don’t miss out on the wonder. For further information 
about Wild Wood and other events at Wakehurst, please 
visit www.kew.org/wakehurst

Do you long to be immersed in nature? Your senses alive 
whilst you breathe in fresh air and rekindle both visual 
and audible feasts – all whilst satisfying every member 
of your family and their differing tastes? Wakehurst is 
offering a wild and varied programme of activities, from 
Easter holiday fun in March based on Pine Cones to a Wild 
Wood weekend of adventure over the May Bank Holiday.

In April, when the wild primroses give way to carpets 
of bluebells, there are ‘Walks to celebrate spring’.  These 
take place on the 24th and 29th April when there are 
guided walks of various durations from 45 minutes to two 
hours and they’re free of charge. 

Badger Watching evenings for adults and children 
start on Tuesday evenings from 12th April – 6th 
September and cost £12 for adults and £6 for children 
(to book, please call: 01444 894067), whilst the more 
specialist and combined Adult Education Kingfisher and 
Badger Watching evenings are taking place on 16th and 
19th May from 5.50-9.30pm and cost £30, to include a 
light snack. To reserve a place please call: 01444 894310.

After a highly successful inaugural event, Wakehurst 
is once again hosting its popular Wild Wood Weekend 
to coincide with the May Bank Holiday, Saturday 28th- 
Monday 30th May, and this time there are even more 
wild woodland activities and relaxing pursuits for all ages 
to enjoy!  

Pearcelands Wood, part of Wakehurst’s 465 acre 
estate, which was opened up to the general public for 
the first time last year, will come alive again with exciting 
sounds of things being made, explored and enjoyed. 
There will be arts and culture in the form of music and 
immersive plays in the woodland amphitheatre and 
sculptural installations amongst the trees; creative 
traditional skills, contemporary crafts and forest 
activities, from den-building and cooking damper bread 
over the camp fire to more serious survival bush craft 
skills; high energy activities such as tree climbing and 
the brand new Treetrunk Trek; relaxation in the woodland 
yurt; and family united fun – helping to create a giant 

Go wild at Wakehurst this spring!
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The rugby pitches at Whiteman’s Green have been the 
scene of many dramas but nothing could match the 
excitement when lost dog Monty staggered onto the 
touchline during a training session last month. 

Monty, a 7 year old border terrier, had gone missing 
during on a walk on Whiteman’s Green and, after more 
than two weeks with no sightings, hopes of finding him 
were beginning to fade.

But owner Klare Kennett refused to give up hope. 
Supported by family, friends and fellow dog walkers Klare 
set up the ‘Help Find Monty’ campaign, distributing 
posters all around the village, setting up a Facebook 
page and carrying out  daily searches around Whiteman’s 
Green and New England Wood. 

And their persistence paid off when Monty was found 
after staggering onto the green and collapsing between 
the two rugby pitches. Whiteman’s Green resident Peter 
Clack had spotted the little dog in his car headlights, 
alerting the players who made the phone call Klare had 
been praying for.

“Monty was very weak, thin and dehydrated, but also 
warm, dusty and smelt strongly of foxes,“ said Klare. “We 
think he’d been stuck down a fox hole, unable to squeeze 
himself out until he had lost weight. 

“Monty knows the rugby club very well as my son 
Oliver plays for the minis, so headed for a familiar place.”

Monty was whisked off to the vet, where he spent 
the night under observation and on a drip but, much to 
the family’s delight, made a remarkable recovery and 
was well enough to return to the family home in Bolnore 
Village the following day.

“Having Monty home is absolutely wonderful, not 
only for us but for our other dog Barney who had been 
pining for him,” said Klare, assistant communications 
and marketing director for the RSPCA which had rescued 
both dogs. “He’s sleeping a lot and has a nasty sore 
where his harness had rubbed him. But apart from that 
he’s doing really well.”

Klare added that she was overwhelmed by the 
support from residents and dog lovers from Cuckfield 
and beyond. “The Help Find Monty Facebook page 
reached around 22,000 people and I’ve had hundreds of 
messages of support,” said Klare.

“I’d like to thank everyone who helped search for 
Monty from the bottom of my heart. All the wandering 
around those fields and woods every day calling Monty 
must have kept him going as he gradually lost weight 
down the hole until he was small enough to wriggle out 
and find his way back to his favourite place – the rugby 
club. 

“It shows what can be achieved when people 
work together but also highlights the benefits of 
microchipping which makes the chances of being 
reunited with a lost pet so much better.”

There were extra special celebrations when Monty 
returned to the village just days after his ordeal ended to 
be reunited with the some of the many ‘human helpers’ 
who had joined in the search for him.

Missing Monty finally found
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News from Bolnore Village

Quiz Night
The next Woodside monthly quiz night will be held on 
Saturday 19th March, from 7.30pm. To reserve a table 
or pre order Flip Gourmet Burgers send an email to: 
events@bolnore.org.uk or simply turn up on the night. 

Bolnore Youth Club  
great start at Woodside
The new weekly youth club, which started last month, 
is already going from strength to strength. The second 
meeting saw 20 turn up for the free session. 

Bolnore Youth Club is open to all young people from 
school age Year 7 upwards. 

Dan Sneller, organiser of the club, commented: “We 
are delighted with the early response from those in and 
around the area, which just proves the need.”

Although popular the fledgling club is in need of more 
volunteers, particuarly men. If you would like to discuss 
helping out, please email Dan on drsneller@googlemail.com

The youth club is open every Thursday between 
7-9pm at The Woodside. 

Cafe open on 
Good friday
The community cafe is open every Friday from 9.30am 
until 12pm and is host to playgroup Saplings. Enjoy a 
selection of coffees and snacks while the children play 
with toys. The cafe is open term time only, but will be 
open on Good Friday 25th March. 

Do you suffer from 
bad bus service?
At the request of several residents, we have now set 
up a special Facebook group for long-suffering users of 
the Sussex Bus Company services that serve Bolnore 
with the aim of logging all service issues (which we’d like 
to use as evidence when this company reapplies for its 
licence) and keeping fellow users up to date on problems, 
timetable changes etc. Search for Bolnore Bus Bulletin 
Board on Facebook and select ‘join group’.

Promote your 
business here  
every month...
Be in front of thousands of local 
readers as they find out more 
about their community

Call Emily today on 01444 884115 or email  
your name, address and phone number to  
ads@cuckfieldlife.co.uk 
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In the past six years, Bolnore has made some big strides 
in coming up with a range of facilities and groups that 
one might find in its much older neighbouring villages. 
This really started with the opening of the primary 
school five years ago, followed by a community garden 
and the Woodside, which, since opening just over a year 
ago, already serves as the village church, pub, pre-
school, Scout hut, youth club and hosts a vast range of 
groups, classes and sports clubs.

One of the key success stories has been the Bolnore 
Village Scout Group, founded nearly five years ago 
and still to our knowledge the newest Scout group in 
West Sussex. The Scout Group serves a total of around 
80 children (girls now as well as boys) and boasts two 
Beaver Colonies (6-8 year olds), a Cub Pack (8-10yr olds) 
and a Scout Troop (10-14½yr olds).

All the sections provide a balanced programme based 
on traditional Scouting ideals which are accessible to all 
and include a mixture of fun, adventure, learning about 
self, new skills and experiences, and teamwork. Scouting 
is also about being a part of the community and as part 
of its obligation as a uniformed organisation the Scout 
Group gets involved in local initiatives and supports 
key local events including Remembrance Day and St. 
George’s Day parades. This all counts towards a range 
of activity badges, challenge badges and ultimately a 
Chief Scout’s Award, which all the young Beavers, Cubs 
and Scouts love working towards. For example the Scout 
troop is currently working towards the survival badge. 
This involves completing a range of challenges both on 
Troop night and at Camp. Consequently a recent troop 
night included cooking some sausages on trangias (a 
type of portable stove). 

Each section also provides at least one overnight 
experience either under canvas or in accommodation.  

For example the Scout Troop’s Summer Camp in August 
this year is in Snowdonia for seven days, and there will 
be a Spring Camp around Easter time at Stanford Scout 
Camp site near Pease Pottage. The Cub Pack and Beaver 
Colonies are also all having sleepovers either locally in 
Scout halls or in Scout Association campsites run by 
scouts for scouts. 

Bolnore Scout Group would not be thriving of course 
without its volunteers who give up their time to organise 
and run section meetings and events throughout the 
year. Bolnore Scout Group is incredibly fortunate to have 
an amazing team of enthusiastic, dedicated leaders 
and executive members who love working with young 
people and are immensely proud to have brought one of 
Britain’s most traditional and rewarding institutions to 
such a new community. Without this team of volunteers 
– around 20 in all – Bolnore Scouting simply would not 
be the success it is currently and or be able to thrive into 
the future. 

Despite this the Cub Pack is currently struggling 
following the loss of both its Leader and Assistant 
Leader in recent months. The group is urgently looking 
for two or more adults who love working with young 
people in the community and are free on a Tuesday 
evening between 6.30pm and 8pm (term-time only). 
For more information about this incredibly rewarding 
voluntary youthwork opportunity with the oldest 
uniformed youth movement in the country or if you are 
interested in your own child joining one of the Scout 
sections please get in touch with the Group Scout 
Leader (Nigel Flude) at bolnorevillagescoutgroup@
gmail.com

Newest Scout group in Sussex 
needs a helping hand
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By Kate Fleming
Next time you are in The Queen’s Hall linger around the entrance and look at the 
Mayors of Cuckfield display boards. Meticulously recorded in letters of gold on shining 
polished wood, you will read the names and dates of Mayors over the past five decades 
from Joe Mitchell the first in 1966 to our present 2016 fourth time Ken.

Don’t leave – look more carefully- and you will be able to trace through time Mayors 
that belong to one special village family. Ted Murphy (1974 and 1975) is the beginning 
of this remarkable family chain which starts in 1974 when he was landlord of the sadly 
missed Kings Head, thus fulfilling the early billing of this eccentric election as a contest 
between ‘publicans and sinners’. For those of you with the Holy Bible to hand see Mark 
2:15 for an interesting reference.

During Ted’s two consecutive years in office he contributed richly to the life of the 
village. It was during his time that we fought the landfill site at Whiteman’s Green, and 
Ted, true to form, donned the robes and appeared on the BBC’s ‘Nationwide’ to alert 
the country about this pending environmental catastrophe from which we managed to 
victoriously escape, and now enjoy the Golf Course. 

One of his major achievements however was to marry Christine Knight in 
September 1975 and so pave the way for Chris Murphy to be elected Mayor thirteen 
years later in 1989. Chris, by this time, landlady of The White Harte, still thankfully 
part of village life, managed to perform her mayoral duties while working in the pub 
and bringing up her young family. It was Chris who unveiled the Mayor of Cuckfield 
Display Boards in the Queen’s Hall so cementing past present and future mayors of 
The Independent State of Cuckfield and officially establishing the importance of this 
fundraising organisation to the culture and well being of our community.

Ron Knight, Chris Murphy’s late Father, was elected Mayor in 1985, succeeding 
my own term of office, and did so on a night of controversy and drama. As midnight 
approached when a bell should ring out to end the voting Ron was in the lead from 
another candidate Sarah Fry. At that very moment her supporters leapt in with a vote 
worth £200 to supposedly clinch the deal.

Chaos ensued! Robes were on, robes were off! Who was to be Mayor? Both of them 
of course! So 1985 was blessed with a Mayor and a Mayoress. Ron Knight, a Second 
World War veteran, had always worked hard for the youth of Cuckfield and supported 
and participated in a range of sporting events, and his year of office reflected this 
interest and commitment.

Ron handed over his robes in 1986 to his nephew Martin Ingebretson, a well known 
‘voice of Cuckfield’, and Chris and Ted Murphy’s cousin. During his mayoral year he 
remembers participating in ‘It’s a Knock Out’ and presenting Trophies at the Motor 
Bike Scrambles at Sparks Farm in Whiteman’s Green. He has, since then continued to 
work tirelessly for The Independent State of Cuckfield, and will as always be a major 

A family of Mayors
inDepenDent state oF CuCkFieLD
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presence at all the events in this fiftieth anniversary 
celebratory year.

 A decade ago Cuckfield celebrated it’s fortieth 
year of Independence and to mark that occasion 
forty candidates presented themselves for election, 
and the winner that year of 2006, raising a massive 
£3,500 was Henry O’Donohue, Chris and Ted Murphy’s 
brother-in-law. Henry, a larger than life character known 
affectionately to the locals as the ‘hippy with long hair’, 
reignited the family theme for the twenty first century.

The Independent State of Cuckfield is hoping that this 
year fifty candidates will stand for mayor, and the family 
are relishing their ‘trump card’. Waiting patiently ‘in the 
wings’ is Leanne Knapman nee Murphy, Ted and Chris’s 
daughter. A busy working Mother, this will be her twelfth 
attempt to ‘win the robes’, and she has to be in with a 
chance. We know she will be well supported by her family 

in spite of Jo and Michael, her sister and brother, Gareth 
her husband and Ted all appearing as candidates too! 

What about the future though I hear you cry. Never 
fear brave Cuckfieldians there are seven grandchildren 
in this great family waiting on the sidelines to keep the 
family tradition alive and well. The family of Mayors is in 
a powerful position to lead us into the next half century 
and we will be able to continue to celebrate this exciting 
long standing ‘Family Affair’ of Mayors.

To celebrate The Independent State of Cuckfield’s 
50th Anniversary, the group is hoping to attract 50 
candidates to stand for mayor this year. Why not get 
involved yourself? Speak to current mayor Ken Gregory 
or email: independent_state_of_cuckfield@hotmail.
com for more information about THE mayoral race  
of 2016!

CL41 Mar mag.indd   17 08/03/2016   11:37



18 Local news & info on Twitter: @CuckfieldLife                                                             www.cuckfieldlife.co.uk

Holy Trinity, Cuckfield

THE 
CRUCIFIXION

A MUSICAL DEVOTION

by Sir John Stainer 

PALM SUNDAY
March 20th 6.00pm

JoJo Fashion Show  
for local charity
By Anita van der Colff
The recent fashion show at Action for Deafness 
certainly had the wow factor and raised over £1000 
to support their services. The initial idea and 
mastermind of the fundraising show came from Jo 
Dennis owner of local boutique JoJo. The evening 
embraced Action for Deafness goal of reducing 
social isolation for people who are deaf or hard of 
hearing. The models were themselves clients and 
volunteers at Action for Deafness. The audience was 
an inclusive mix of non-hearing and hearing people, 
full communication support was provided so that 
everyone could enjoy the evening

The models showcased a number of stunning 
pieces from JoJo spring collection, with Jo giving 
everyone tips on how to put together their own 
wardrobe. As well as JoJo boutique the evening was 
supported by a number of other Cuckfield businesses. 
Staff from Hairworks did all the models hair and 
Beauty Within their make up. The raffle on the evening 
included prizes from JoJo, Ockenden Manor and Grape 
and Grain (in Haywards Heath). A fantastic local effort 
for a local charitable organisation.
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Cuckfield Golf 
hosts challenge 
Local lad Sam Grant, aged 11, 
took on a personal golf challenge 
last month at Cuckfield Golf Club 
to raise money for charity.  

Aiming to play nine holes of 
golf in less than an hour, he had 
to run up and down the steep 
course often against strong 
winds, to achieve his goal which 
took just 40 minutes.

Sam managed to reach 
his target and beyond to a 
grand total of £540 for Cancer 
Research.

Sam’s mum Elaine 
commented: “A huge thank you is sent out to the 
generosity of Cuckfield Golf Club and its members; his 
golf teachers Neil Plimmer and Neville Perryman-Best, 
who encouraged him round the course, and everyone 
else for their support and sponsorship which helped Sam 
to achieve his challenge.”

Caught on camera
This beautiful white dove was captured while it 
flew past Holy Trinity Church last month. 

Fred Thomas, 14, was walking through the 
church yard and acted quickly to get it recorded on 
camera. Thanks Fred for sending it in.
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With Easter happening at the end of March this year, why not get organised and 
plan a fun activity that children can get involved in?

Clare Pope, owner of Cuckfield-based Clare’s Cake Boutique, recommends a 
recipe for this eye-catching cake that even we should be able to make!

In addition, Clare shares her tricks of the trade on how to make and decorate 
cakes like a professional.  

By getting the children involved, you get to keep them occupied for a few hours 
during the Easter holidays (whatever the weather), and they get to learn a new skill.  
Allowing you and the family to marvel at the centrepiece on the table on Easter Sunday.

Chocolate Easter Cake
Ingredients:
6oz/170g self-raising flour 
6oz/170g baking margarine 
6oz/170g caster sugar 
3 large eggs 
2oz/50g cocoa powder 
1 teaspoon of baking powder

Method:
• Cream together the butter and sugar in a mixing bowl
• Crack all three eggs into a separate bowl and lightly beat with a fork
• Sieve the flour, baking powder and cocoa powder into another bowl
•  Add 1/3 of the flour mixture to the butter then add 1/3 of the eggs. Beat gently, 

either with a mixer or by hand.  Once all the mixture is combined, add the same 
amount of flour mixture and egg again, combine in the same way. Once this is 
mixed, add the final portion of flour mixture and egg, beating together to form 
an even smooth paste.

• Grease and flour two 7” Victoria sandwich tins.
•  Scoop mixture into each of the greased tins, ensuring there is an equal amount 

in each.
•  Bake in a preheated oven (180C/356F/Gas mark 4) for 15-20 mins.   

**Do not open the door until the cake is cooked!**
• Remove from tins and leave to cool

For more baking tips and the filling and decoration stages of this recipe please 
go to our Cuckfield Blog on the Cuckfield Life website: http://bit.ly/1WZkuEA

Bake an Easter cake
FamiLy Fun

Cake Decorating  
Hints & Tips
•  Cut the domed-top off 

your cake and discard, then 
turn it upside down and use 
the base as your neat top 
to decorate. 

•  Before you cut a cake, eg: 
for layering, leave it to 
cool and then refrigerate 
for 1 hour or freeze for 30 
mins. This will make the 
cake more stable and less 
crumbly when cutting.
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By Ken Gregory
One of the highlights of the Mayor’s year is officially 
opening the annual Cuckoo Fayre at the Recreation 
Ground. This year the Fair will be held on Monday 2nd 
May from 1pm. Ironically, it’s the same date as the very 
first Cuckoo Fayre held back in 1966 which launched the 
Independent State of Cuckfield.

 I’m sure there will be many people who would like to 
join this very special celebration. The good news is that 
the price of pitches for stalls and sideshows remains the 
same as last year – £25. For more information or to book 
your space contact Jim Ayling at The White Harte on 
01444 413454.

We have now completed our accounts for 2015, and 
I’m delighted to announce that 32 clubs and good causes 
will be benefitting with a share of nearly £6,000 raised. 
Eventually the accounts will appear in the village pubs 
and on the notice board in the High Street so please take 
a moment to look through them.  

This year, to celebrate our 50th Anniversary, we are 
hoping that we can attract 50 candidates to stand in the 
Mayor’s election, enabling us to raise and give away even 
more funds for charities. Anyone who would like to stand 
or find out more, should contact myself or a member of 
our committee.

If standing for Mayor doesn’t appeal, why not join the 
committee instead? During the next twelve months we 
have nine members of the committee standing down 
including our secretary and treasurer, so we would 
welcome any keen and enthusiastic members who would 
like to come on board.

Finally, can I just remind everyone that our Walking Race 
and Easter Egg Hunt takes place on Easter Monday  (28th 
March) in the Recreation Ground. Registration is at 9.15am 
for the walkers and the Egg Hunt will take place after all the 
walkers have left. Do come along and join in the fun!

Cuckoo Fayre
is coming up
From the mayor’s tabLe
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News from  
Cuckfield Parish  
Council

Spring 2016

Chairman’s introduction
by Nigel Page, Chair of Cuckfield Parish Council

It continues to be a busy time for the Council. We 
have a number of activities in hand, as well as the day 
to day running of the Parish Council’s assets which 
include running and hiring two community buildings, 
management of the churchyard and open burial ground, 
public toilets, two allotment sites and much more. 
The Council is now embarking on developing a three-
year business plan to identify and agree projects for 
the remainder of the term. We are aiming to consult 
residents on the proposed projects at the Annual Parish 
Meeting on 19th May, so do please put this date in your 
diary. We have recently set up a working group to look 
at the amenity land proposed to be offered to the Parish 
Council following developments at Bylanes and  
Ardingly Road.

As mentioned in earlier communications we have 
invested in more staff resources for the parish office 
and extended opening times over five days. But what 
you may not know is how to find the office! Cuckfield 
Parish Office can be found in the wonderful Grade II 
Listed building, The Queen’s Hall in the High Street, the 
first door on the left as you go in. You will be greeted 
by Annette, the Parish Clerk, Sam, the Assistant Clerk 
and Jane, our Clerical Assistant, who are always ready 
to answer your query or point you in the right direction. 
The new opening times can be found at the end of the 
newsletter under our contact details.

Planning
Having acted as an interested party at a recent Hearing, 
the Parish Council now awaits the Inspector’s decision 
on two appeals (for a housing development of 20 
dwellings and 4 dwellings respectively) at the land parcel 
East of Broad Street. We are now actively monitoring 
Neighbourhood Plan housing policies against actual 
planning outcomes. Since April 2015, there have been 
35 applications in the parish, mostly for residential 
extensions, of which 31 have been approved by MSDC. 
Included in this figure are three new dwellings on 
existing/in fill sites. In 86% of cases, Mid Sussex District 
Council decisions have concurred with the parish council.

roads & traffic
High Street Pavement
The pavement from Leyton Lea running towards the 
recreation ground is getting closer to being repaired. 
West Sussex County Council (WSCC) has agreed the 
work with its contractor and is aiming to place the order 
in this financial year. The project will see bollards installed 
and the block pavers re-laid along the section of the 
pavement (between the junction of Leyton Lea to the 
entrance of the Recreation Ground) to prevent vehicles 
parking / driving on it causing further damage. Please be 
considerate when parking in the village and remember 
that pavements and verges are not for vehicles.

London Lane
The project for safety improvements in London Lane, 
which is to be funded using Section 106 monies, has had 
to be suspended whilst WSCC carries out a review of the 
funding and project allocation process. The review is due 
to be completed by the end of March and we will restart our 
work on the plans as soon as we have secured the funding.

street Lighting
You may recall the parish council has been working to 
ensure the new street lighting is consistent, matching 
heritage style fittings in designated areas to enhance the 
street scene. We are pleased to report the street lighting 
project, to replace the lighting columns in Cuckfield, is 
getting close to completion! The final work will include 
replacement of the lamp brackets attached to buildings 
in the High Street to a Heritage style fitting, which will be 
more in keeping with the conservation areas of the village. 
We expect the work to take place within the next six weeks.

Heavy Goods Vehicles (HGVs) in the High Street and 
London Lane 
Lindfield Preservation Society, along with local villages, 
has been working to try and secure a ban of HGV’s 
through some villages in the District. After gaining 
support from the majority of local councils, they have 
submitted an application to West Sussex County Council 
for a Traffic Regulation Order. We will keep you updated.

HiGHWAYS iNfo
West Sussex County Council’s website can be used to 
report problems with roads and pavements.   
The website address is www.westsussexhighways.org
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News from  
Cuckfield Parish  
Council

Spring 2016

finance
This year has seen a number of commitments on our 
finances some chosen, some imposed. For example, 
we have increased staff resources in the parish office 
to manage our many assets, duties as a parish council 
and extended office opening times for better access 
by our residents. The Council has approved a budget 
of £20,000 over the next two years to carry out much 
needed maintenance and improvements to the Cuckfield 
Village Hall (purchased by the Council in February 2015). 
Government imposed pension and National Insurance 
costs have affected our outgoings. The Parish Council 
has in recent years kept its Council Tax increase at either 
nil or very low (0.10p per annum on a Band D property 
last year). Recently, however, Full Council had to take 
the decision to increase the precept for 2016/17 and 
approved an annual increase of approximately £12.91 
per annum on a Band D property (a little over £1 per 
month) to meet its future commitments. The table 
below shows the recently approved budget for the 
2016/17 financial year, showing where the money will 
go. Of course, prudent management of the budget 
will continue and savings made where appropriate. As 
mentioned elsewhere in the newsletter, the Council are 
applying to fund the traffic-calming project in London 
Lane solely from Section 106 funds (which are developer 
contributions made against housing built in the village).

Environment
the price of vandalism
It is costing the Parish Council a considerable amount 
of money to replace two vandalised rubbish bins. 
One in Ardingly Road was set on fire and the other, in 
Mytten Twitten was kicked in to such an extent as to 
be unusable. The latter will cost in the region of £300 
to replace. If you should see incidents of vandalism or 
anti-social behaviour please report it. For emergencies 
only, such as when a crime is in progress, call the police 
on 999. For urgent non-emergencies call 101 (calls cost a 
flat rate of 15p per call) or 01273 470 101 or online at  
www.sussex.police.uk/help-centre/report-something-
online.

Churchyard Wildflower experiment
In some sections of the churchyard many of the older 
plots provide evidence of up to twenty species of wild 
flowers. The Parish Council is starting a small experiment 
aimed at bringing a more natural look to one of these 
sections by restricting the mowing and strimming within 
it. It may look a bit untidy but it will enable us to see how 
many of these flowers would flourish here if they were 
not routinely cut back. We will put up small notice to this 
effect for the benefit of visitors.

It is planned to extend the modified mowing regime to 
the new burial ground, partly to provide a more wildlife-
friendly environment adjoining the hedges and partly 
to remind everyone that this is not a recreation area for 
ball games or exercising dogs. Visitors, and especially 
those tending graves, value our churchyard’s quiet 
and peaceful atmosphere and we are committed to 
maintaining this.

The observer field
The Observer Field is so-called having been the site of 
a World War II Royal Observer Corps Post. The Parish 
Council set this field aside as a local resource to become 
a flower meadow. The winter-grazing sheep have once 
again done an excellent job in preparing the field for the 
new spring growth of grass and wildflowers.
The Cold War Bunker in the field has been restored 
and is open at weekends over the summer. If you are 
interested in visiting the Bunker, Cuckfield Museum 
can be contacted on at 01444 473630 or info@
cuckfieldmuseum.org for more information and opening 
times.

mobiLe CiViC amenity CoLLeCtions
The following collections have been arranged at
Broad Street Car Park, Cuckfield:
10am-12noon SUNDAYS
12th June 2016, 4th September 2016,  
4th December 2016, 5th March 2017
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YOUR PARISH 
COUNCIL

Chairman
Nigel Page: 474720 
nigel.page@nlp-one.com

Vice-Chairman
Martin Sambrook: 458999 
mr.sambrook@btopenworld.com

other Council members
Sue Burgess: 454104 
sueburgess@freezingbreeze.com

Andy Burton: 443306 
andy@burtworld.co.uk

Marie Dormer: 441889 
marie.c.dormer@gmail.com

Andrea King: 413172 
kingmytten@btinternet.com

Paul Mantripp: 07977 539759 
paul.mantripp@talk21.com

Colin Mercer: 414995 
colin.mercer1@gmail.com

David Mortimer: 443337 
djm@dmort.plus.com

Sean Ryan: 417216 
seanryan7216@gmail.com

Parish Clerk
Annette Jones: 451610 
cuckfieldpc@btconnect.com

www.cuckfield.gov.uk 
www.thequeenshall.co.uk

New 2016 extended* Parish Council  
Office opening hours:  
Monday, Wednesday and Friday 10am – 4pm 
*Tuesday and Thursday 10am – 2pm

Parish Council meetings
MARCH – JuNE 2016

10th March  Planning 7.30pm
 Finance 8.15pm
17th March  Extraordinary Council 7.30pm
 Meeting
31st March Planning 7.30pm
 Community Bldg. 8.15pm
21st April Planning 7.30pm
 Queen’s Hall 8.15pm
5th May Full Council 7.30pm 
12th May  Planning 7.30pm
 Environment 8.15pm
19th May Annual Parish Meeting 7.30pm 
2nd June Planning 7.30pm
 Roads & Traffic 8.15pm
16th June Planning 7.30pm
 Finance 8.15pm
23rd June Full Council 7.30pm

Dates for your diary...

CuCkFieLD parish CounCiL
annuaL parish meetinG

Thursday 19th May 2016 at 7.30 pm
in the Queen’s Hall, High Street, Cuckfield

Rain or Shine Theatre present:

A Midsummer Night’s Dream
An open air performance at  

Cuckfield Recreation Ground, High Street, Cuckfield 
on Friday 5th August 2016

Cuckfield Village Hall – Available to Hire
The Hall is a single storey building constructed in the 1950s and is located on 
London Lane, within walking distance of Cuckfield High Street. It has two large 
rooms available for hire, as well as a kitchen area and a secure garden. Used by 
Cuckfield Pre-School Playgroup to provide care for pre-school children during 
term time, the hall can be booked outside these times for either regular hire or 
one off events such as children’s parties. The hall has a maximum capacity of 100 
standing, or 75 seated. The rate of hire is £10 per hour at all times and includes 
use of the kitchen and garden. For further information please contact us: 
Telephone Booking or General Enquiries: 01444 451610
Hall Viewing Enquiries: 01444 454276
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Organic or inorganic?

By Margaret Tyzack More, Cuckfield Local
The choice whether to go ‘organic’ is always in the news. 
It can be a tough call for many of us, but at least we’re 
lucky to live in an area where there are lots of organic 
possibilities – from lovely veggies at Laines just down 
the road, to organic wines in Sussex and now organic 
bedlinen in East Sussex. 

While browsing through some magazines recently, 
my attention was drawn to a T-shirt promotion. 
The singular quality of the promoted tee was that 
the cotton used is organic. I remembered visiting a 
farming family in a small, rural Indian village. Talking 
over tea they told us how sick the children had 
become since the cotton harvest. Looking around 
the small, two roomed home we saw that it was 
stacked with baled cotton waiting to be collected and 
taken to the cotton gin. This is where the family slept 
surrounded by pesticides still in the cotton which 
added to the poisons already absorbed from spraying 
against the cotton boll weevil. 

Musing on, I thought about the effect of toxins on 
our skin. This is an area which impacts us all –from 
the soap and shampoos we use, to deodorants and 
personal care products. With the ‘organic’ buzz word 
used randomly in the beauty aisles of the stores, it’s a 
good idea to check the product ingredients. Look out 
for what has become known as ‘green wash’, that is 
to say only one or two ingredients are natural though 
the rest and the manufacturing process may be far 
from organic.  

Have a look instead for the certification standard 
COSMOS – Cosmetics Organic Standard developed 
by the Soil Association with four European 
certification bodies to harmonise organic standards 
globally. 

So organic or inorganic? We are what we eat so it’s 
best to choose our food wisely. There has been much 
written and discussed on this aspect so no more now. 
It’s time to raise the bar so let’s hear it for organic 
wine. It’s worth searching out the pesticide and 
sulphite free bottle of red or white of your choice and, 
yes, there are organic vineyards in Sussex.   

Banking has gone organic too with Triodos Bank. 
The movement towards natural methods in the food, 
retail and beauty sectors need sustainable financial 
support and Triodos lend only to organisations that 
have a positive impact on people and planet.  

More good news is that close to home in East 
Sussex is a company making organic mattresses, 
pillows and bedding.  

To top it all, there’s organic tartan. Oh yes there is! 
Organic from sheep to blanket, the wool is from HRH 
The Prince of Wales’ organic sheep and the tartan 
is designed and woven in the New Lanark Mill under 
their organic license. 

Okay, you won’t find organic mattresses or tartan 
at our next Market but there will be good, honest 
Sussex food to choose from. So come to The Talbot 
on 12th March between 9.30-12.30pm to sample the 
produce. And don’t forget your milk bottle tops! 

ViLLaGe Green

The RSPB is receiving a rising number of calls from the public concerned for wildlife, 
due to an unusually warm winter.

 The mild weather has caused added dangers for wildlife, with reports of 
hedgehogs leaving hibernation early and councils unable to remove Christmas trees 
due to nesting birds. The organisation recommends that residents save the number 
of a local rescue service in their mobile phones - for when its needed.    

There is even a dedicated website to help you to find the number of your local 
rescue centre: http://helpwildlife.co.uk/directory/map

RSPB 
advice 
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Holy Trinity Church Cuckfield, West Sussex RH17 5JZ  Tel: 01444 456461
Vicar: Rev Michael Maine   More information: www.holytrinitycuckfield.org

‘Tis the Spring of souls today
Dear Friends,
Although  I am sure that I saw daffodils lining the path of ‘Marshalls’ in the High 
Street on Christmas Day, nevertheless by the time you read this Spring really will 
be revealing itself in nature’s glory. This is, of course, when Easter is celebrated – 
the greatest of Christian festivals. The title (above) comes from a hymn written 
in the sixth century by St John Damacene which is a wonderful paean of praise 
of a day Christians believe transformed the world. Here is the third stanza of the 
hymn:

Now the queen of seasons, bright with the day of splendour,
With the royal feast of feasts, comes its joy to render;
Comes to glad Jerusalem, who with true affection
Welcomes in unwearied strains Jesus’ resurrection.

This powerful imagery draws us into the mystery of God’s love which reaches 
from beyond our understanding to share our humanity through Jesus. We greet 
him as the humble king entering Jerusalem on Palm Sunday before gathering 
around the altar on Maundy Thursday to give thanks for the gift of Holy 
Communion. On Good Friday we deepen our knowledge of the self-giving love of 
Jesus for each of us on the cross before the darkness is dispelled on Easter Eve 
as the great Paschal (Easter) Candle is lit and the church flooded with the light 
of many candles – a sign of our Resurrection life found in following Jesus Christ. 
We would love to see you at any of our services as we rejoice at God’s love made 
known through Jesus Christ. 

Details of all of the Easter Services may be found below and also on the  
church website.

With all best wishes,
Michael (Vicar)

Great news!
Many will know that, in response to 
a suggestion by our young families, 
we collected for Samara’s Aid in the 
autumn hoping to send 100 banana 
boxes of winter clothing out to the 
refugee camps surrounding Syria. 
We sent 240 boxes and over £1,000 
towards the cost of a transport lorry. 

THANK YOU to all who responded so 
wonderfully. It was a great sign of the 
whole Cuckfield community united to 
help people in extreme need. 

We hope to launch another appeal for 
family care packs for the camps soon – 
we’ll keep you posted!

Palm Sunday:  
8am Holy Communion,  
9.45am Parish Eucharist with 
procession of palms,  
6pm The Crucifixion – a 
musical devotion with hymns 
by Sir John Stainer

Monday – Wednesday:  
7.30pm Holy Communion 
with short address

Maundy Thursday: 8pm 
Eucharist of the Last Supper

Good Friday:  
10am Family Service 
(followed by hot cross buns!)
12noon Devotion (led by 
Michael)  
– ‘Our freedom through the 
cross’ 
2pm The Liturgy 

Holy Saturday: 8pm The 
Easter Service of Light and 
First Eucharist of Easter 
(followed by a party)

Easter Day:  
8am Holy Communion 
9.45am Parish Eucharist of 
Easter  
6pm Evensong

Holy Week and Easter Services
20th – 27th March
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What’s on this month
at Queen’s haLL anD eLseWhere

March

15th Cuckfield Evening WI – 8pm, The Old School 
Wartime Childhood in Poland  talk by Louise 
McCall

16th  Mid-Sussex Decorative and Fine Arts Society 
10.15am, Clair Hall. ‘Thomas Heatherwick: The 
Da Vinci of our times’ talk by Anthea Streeter         
Visitors Welcome  £7 on the day

17th  Mid Sussex Association of the National Trust  
2.30pm, Clair Hall. ‘Lady Arbella Stuart the Lost 
Queen and Hardwick Hall’ by Heather Woodward

20th  The Crucifixion by Stainer – 6pm, Holy Trinity 
Church, Cuckfield. Palm Sunday Devotion

23rd Royal British Legion Women’s Section  
2.30pm, The Old School. ‘Cuckfield Scams’ by 
Jayne Milne CPO

24th  Maundy Thursday Sung Eucharist – 7.30pm   
Holy Trinity Church, followed by the watch 

25th  Good Friday Family Stations – 9.45am 
Meditiation for Good Friday  – 12noon 
The Liturgy (with Holy Communion) – 2pm 
Holy Trinity Church

25th Handel’s Messiah – 7.30pm 
All Saints Church, Lindfield (01444 482405)

26th  The Easter Vigil and first Eucharist of Easter 
followed by Resurrection Party – 8pm, 
Holy Trinity Church

27th  Easter Day Holy Communion – 8am 
Parish Eucharist  – 9.45am   
Evensong – 6pm  

28th Walking Race & Easter Egg Hunt 
The Rec (behind Queen’s Hall) 
Register from 9.30am - see p.4

April

1st Royal British Legion Branch – 11am 
The White Harte

5th NHS Retirement Fellowship – 10.15am 
Franklands Village Hall.

9th Cuckfield Local Food Market – 9.30am-12.30pm 
The Talbot Courtyard

9th Spring Craft Fair – 10am-2.30pm, 
The Old School. Over 40 stalls to see and buy from.

10th   The Creation By Joseph Haydn – 7.30pm 
 Ardingly College Chapel. Ardingly Choral Society 
with Mid-Sussex Sinfonia

Regular weekly classes (many are drop-in classes):

Monday
9.30am Fluid Physio (Pilates) 
10.30am Fluid Physio for Injured/Beginners/Improvers
11am Weigh In – Work Out 
1.30pm Join the Line      
7.30pm  Haywards Heath & District Canine Society – 

Ring Craft
Tuesday
9am Tiny Soccerstars 
9.30am Tinkerbells - music classes for children
3pm Codanza
6.30pm  Haywards Heath & District Canine Society – 

Obedience Class
7pm Pilates
Wednesday
9.30am Tinkerbells 
10am Stroke Communications Group
12.30pm Zumba Dance Fitness
1.30pm Modern Line Dancing
4pm Codanza 
8pm Best of Ballroom Cuckfield Dance Club
Thursday
9.30am Tumbletots
9.30am Tinkerbells 
10am Pilates
7.30pm Social Ballroom and Latin American Dance
Friday      
7.30pm Evening Flower Club (2nd Friday/month)

There is now a list of regular activities and classes on the 
Notice Board that includes contact details.

March

18th Cuckfield Society AGM – 8pm  
Members meeting followed by presentation by 
New England Wood Trust

April

14th  Cuckfield Museum Talk – 8pm 
‘Temperance Tales from Sussex & Surrey’  
A colourful talk by author Ros Black, featuring 
a forgotten aspect of social history. Ros will 
introduce us to Lady Henry Somerset and to 
Duxhurst, her farm colony for inebriate women 
situated just north of where Gatwick now lies, and 
brings us some surprising stories from our local 
area. To book a place contact Mike Nicholson on 
01444 457448 or events@cuckfieldmusuem.org
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Our advertisers
CaLL them!

Services
Marcus Grimes ......................................2

Ginkgo Garden Solutions .....................3

Sussex Wealth Management................4

Utility Warehouse .................................5

ADP Plumbing  .......................................6

Cuckfield Pest Control..........................6

Richard Allen (fencing) ..........................12

Dave G (decorating) ..............................12

Farrell’s Paving (bricklayer) ...................12

South Downs Garden Care ...................21

Property Matters ..................................21

P&S Gallagher (funeral directors) .........22

Mansell McTaggart (estate agents) .....B

out & About
Repast Supper Club ..............................4

Cuckfield Baptist Church ......................8

Good Evening Thai Restaurant ............9

Cuckfield Local Food Market ................12

Holy Trinity Church ...............................18

Safe Haven for Donkeys .......................18

Cuckfield Golf Centre ...........................19

Ardingly Choral Society ........................31

Education/Childcare
Norto5 Kidz (pre-school) ......................3

Kiddi Caru Day Nursery ........................27

health/Lifestyle
Linear Health & Fitness ........................7

Action for Deafness ..............................9

All Ears Hearing .....................................13

Perfect Toe Foot Care...........................21

Elite Choice Home Care .......................22

Seishin Karate .......................................23

The Style Lounge ..................................27

Flint Physiotherapy ...............................28

Retail
Birch House Bakery ...............................5

Cuckfield i Wear ....................................22

Stop press: fun Day 
helpers needed
The residents of Glebe Road have successfully 
hosted a Fun Day for the past two years, with 
entertainment including a bouncy castle, face 
painting, BBQ, live music and a Circus act. 
However, they urgently need new volunteers, both 
to set up and man stalls on the on the day, and to 
become full Committee Members.  If you can help, 
or would like more information, please contact  
June Seale on 01444 443685 or by email:   
jvseale@outlook.com
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